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January 26, 2022 
 
Honorable Joseph R. Biden 
President 
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20500 
 
Dear Mr. President: 
 
Thank you for your strong leadership on the nation’s response to COVID-19. Our COVID 
Collaborative – an assembly of top experts, leaders and institutions in health, education and 
business, associations representing the diversity of the country, and networks of families and 
children who have experienced loss from COVID-19 – has had the privilege of working with your 
COVID response efforts and extraordinary team since the Presidential transition began in November 
2020.   
 
As the country continues to respond to the pandemic, we continue to count the staggering loss.  
Some of the cruelest pain has been experienced by those with the least capacity to understand and 
cope with it.  As of November 17, 2021, more than 167,000 children – roughly one in 450 of all 
children in the United States – had lost a parent or other in-home caregiver to COVID-19. More 
than 70,000 children had been deprived of a parent. Nearly the same number lost a grandparent 
who lived in the home. At the extreme of this need, more than 13,000 children had lost their only 
in-home caregiver. The loss has disproportionately affected communities of color and other 
populations least equipped to respond.   
 
We know from decades of study of parental loss that children without the appropriate supports – 
caregivers, mentors, grief camps, family bereavement programs, social and emotional learning, and 
deeper mental health supports – are likely to suffer a range of significant and lasting negative 
effects, such as increased anxiety, depression, substance and alcohol abuse, suicide, lower 
educational outcomes, and unemployment.  By strengthening the system to support these children 
and families, we will be helping all children and families who have experienced loss. 
 
We need your leadership.  We recommend that you issue an Executive Order charging your 
departments and agencies to shape a comprehensive response to support these children and 
families nationally, through states, tribal governments, and localities, drawing on or 
expanding existing programs and COVID relief funds while respecting tribal 
sovereignty. We have briefed your staff on our recommendations included in our Hidden Pain 
report, which has generated national interest and support. 
 
COVID-19 has challenged us as a people as seldom before. Now we have a chance to show that 
America is a single moral community, dedicated to the welfare of children carrying a heavy burden 
of pain and loss. This is an effort we can undertake as a united country. We experienced the unity of 
grief; now we must embrace the higher unity of hope and possibility. As our President, someone 
who has experienced loss in your own family, and who is working to restore the soul of our nation, 
you are uniquely positioned to lead an effort to bring hope and healing to this generation of children 
who need our help. We are ready to support you in this historic effort.   
 

 

https://www.covidcollaborative.us/initiatives/hidden-pain
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Sincerely, 
 
John Bailey 
Fmr. Special Assistant to the President for 
Domestic Policy, White House 
Fmr. Director of Educational Technology, U.S. 
Department of Education 
 
Jim Balfanz 
CEO, City Year 
 
Robert Balfanz 
Director, Everyone Graduates Center, Johns 
Hopkins University 
 
Melody Barnes  
Fmr. Director, White House Domestic Policy 
Council 
 
Georges C. Benjamin 
Executive Director, American Public Health 
Association 
 
Richard E. Besser 
President & CEO, Robert Wood Johnson 
Foundation 
 
Megan Blondin 
Executive Director, Youth Collaboratory 
 
C. Diane Wallace Booker 
Chief Strategy Officer & Executive Vice President, 
U.S. Dream Academy 
 
John M. Bridgeland 
Co-Founder & CEO, COVID Collaborative 
Fmr. Director, White House Domestic Policy 
Council 
 
Nancy Brown 
CEO, American Heart Association 
 
Bonnie Carroll 
President and Founder, Tragedy Assistance 
Program for Survivors 
 
Raymond G. Chambers 
Co-Founder, COVID Collaborative 
WHO Ambassador for Global Strategy 
 
Peter Chernin 
Partner, The Chernin Group 
 
 

 
Juliet K. Choi 
President & CEO, Asian & Pacific Islander 
American Health Forum 
 
Bechara Choucair 
SVP & Chief Health Officer, Kaiser Permanente 
Fmr. Vaccinations Coordinator, White House 
 
Jim Clark 
President & CEO, Boys and Girls Club of America 
 
Michael Crow 
President, Arizona State University 
 
Maria Collins 
Vice President, New York Life Foundation 
Corporate Vice President, New York Life 
 
Patricia de Stacy Harrison 
President & CEO, Corporation for Public 
Broadcasting 
 
Carlos del Rio 
Professor, Emory University School of Medicine  
International Secretary, National Academy of 
Medicine 
 
Daniel A. Domenech 
Executive Director, AASA, The School 
Superintendents Association 
 
Joshua DuBois 
CEO, Values Partnerships 
Former Executive Director, White House Office of 
Faith-based and Neighborhood Partnerships 
 
Arne Duncan 
Managing Partner, Emerson Collective 
Fmr. U.S. Secretary of Education 
 
Mark Dybul 
Co-Director, Georgetown Center for Global Health 
& Impact 
Fmr. ED, Global Fund for AIDS, Malaria, TB 
Fmr. U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator 
 
Gary Edson 
President, COVID Collaborative 
Fmr. Deputy National Security and Deputy 
National Economic Adviser 
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Ezekiel J. Emanuel 
Vice Provost for Global Initiatives, Perelman 
School of Medicine University of Pennsylvania 
Fmr. Special Advisor on Health Policy, Office of 
Management & Budget, National Economic 
Council 

Mary K. FitzGerald 
CEO, Eluna 
 
Denise Forte 
Interim CEO, The Education Trust 
 
Julio Frenk 
President, University of Miami 
 
Gary Freytag 
President, International Cemetery, Cremation, 
and Funeral Association 
 
Tom Frieden 
President & CEO, Resolve to Save Lives 
Fmr. Director, CDC 
 
Monica Gandhi 
Professor of Medicine and Infectious Diseases, 
UCSF 
 
Joseph Grogan 
Fmr. Director of White House Domestic Policy 
 
Peggy Hamburg 
Fmr. FDA Commissioner 
Fmr. Foreign Secretary of the National Academy 
of Medicine 
 
Virginia W. Harris 
National President, National Coalition of 100 
Black Women, Inc. 
 
Raymond C. Hart 
Executive Director, Council of the Great City 
Schools 
 
Cheryl Healton 
Dean, NYU School of Global Public Health 
 
Kathy Higgins 
CEO, Alliance for a Healthier Generation 
 
 
 

Glenn Hubbard 
Russell L. Carson Professor of Finance and 
Economics, Columbia University 
Fmr. Chairman, White House Council of Economic 
Advisors 
 
Holly Humphrey 
President, Josiah Macy Jr. Foundation 
 
Vicki Jay 
CEO, National Alliance for Children’s Grief 
 
Ashish Jha 
Dean, Brown University School of Public Health 
 
Derrick Johnson  
CEO, the National Association for the 
Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) 
 
Rebecca Katz 
Professor and Director, Center for Global Health 
Science and Security, Georgetown University 
 
Andy Keller 
President and CEO, Meadows Mental Health 
Policy Institute 
 
Dirk Kempthorne 
Co-Chair, COVID Collaborative 
Fmr. Governor and U.S. Senator (Idaho) 
Fmr. Secretary of the Interior 
 
Chi Kim 
CEO, Pure Edge, Inc. 
 
Audrey Loria 
Executive Director, Wildflower, Inc. 
 
Jessica Maitland Mayo 
CEO, Judi’s House/JAG Institute 
 
General Stanley McChrystal (Ret.) 
Partner, McChrystal Group 
 
Mark McClellan 
Dir, Duke-Margolis Center for Health Policy 
Fmr. FDA Commissioner & Adm, Center for 
Medicare & Medicaid Services 
 
Suzanne McCormick 
President & CEO, YMCA of the USA 
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Daniel P. McQuillen 
President, Infectious Diseases Society of America, 
Lahey Hospital & Medical Center 
 
Jedd Medefind 
President, Christian Alliance for Orphans 
 
Judith Monroe 
President & CEO, CDC Foundation 
 
Alan Morgan 
CEO, National Rural Health Association 
 
Cecilia Muñoz 
Co-Chair, Welcome.us 
Fmr. Director, White House Domestic Policy 
Council 
 
Janet Murguía 
President & CEO, UnidosUS 
 
Heather Nesle 
President, New York Life Foundation 
 
Michelle Nunn 
President & CEO, CARE USA 
 
Mike O'Brien 
CEO, America's Promise 
 
Steven Packer 
President & CEO, Montage Health 
 
Walter Panzirer 
Trustee, The Leona M. and Harry B. Helmsley 
Charitable Trust 
 
Deval Patrick 
Co-Chair, COVID Collaborative 
Fmr. Governor (Massachusetts) 
 
Steven Phillips 
VP, Science and Strategy, COVID Collaborative  
Fmr. Medical Director, Global Projects, Exxon 
Mobil Corporation  
 
Allen Pratt  
Executive Director, National Rural Education 
Association 
 
Valerie Montgomery Rice 
President & CEO, Morehouse School of Medicine 

Francie Schnipke Richards 
Vice President, Social Responsibility, Allstate 
Vice President, The Allstate Foundation 
 
Kathy Roth-Douquet 
President & CEO, Blue Star Families 
 
Rey Saldaña 
President & CEO, Communities in Schools 
National Office 
 
Irwin Sandler 
Director, Resilient Parenting for Bereaved 
Families Program, REACH Institute, Arizona 
State University 
 
David J. Schonfeld 
Director, National Center for School Crisis and 
Bereavement at Children’s Hospital Los Angeles 
 
Terry Grace Sears 
Executive Director, Tuesday's Children 
 
Kathleen Sebelius 
Fmr. U.S. Secretary of Health & Human Services 
Fmr. Governor (D-KS) 
 
David Shapiro 
CEO, MENTOR 
 
Fawn Sharp 
President, National Congress of American Indians 
 
Timothy P. Shriver  
Chairman, Special Olympics and UNITE 
Board Chairman, CASEL 
 
Mark S. Smolinski 
President, Ending Pandemics 
 
Artis Stevens 
President & CEO, Big Brothers Big Sisters of 
America 
 
Kristine Stratton 
CEO, National Recreation and Park Association 
 
Marcus Strother 
President & CEO, MENTOR California 
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Susan Swick 
Executive Director, Ohana, Center for Child and 
Adolescent Behavioral Health, Community 
Hospital of Monterey Peninsula  
 
Dan Treglia 
Associate Professor of Practice, University of 
Pennsylvania 
 
Kristin Urquiza 
Co-Executive Director, Marked By COVID 
 
Brennan Wood 
Executive Director, Dougy Center: The National 
Grief Center for Children & Families 
 
Michelle A. Williams 
Dean of the Faculty, Harvard T.H. Chan School of 
Public Health 
 
Jay A. Winsten 
Director, Initiative on Media Strategies for Public 
Health, Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public 
Health 
 
Bob Wise 
Fmr. Governor & US Representative (West 
Virginia) 
Coordinator, Global Science of Learning Education 
Network 
 
Philip Zelikow  
Director, COVID Commission Planning Group
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